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Special Committee on Public Service Grants Meeting Minutes
November 9, 2015
9:30 a.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Anna Lopez Brosche (Chair), Garrett Dennis (dep. 10:27 – 10:48), Katrina Brown, Lori Boyer, John Crescimbeni (arr. 10:20)
Excused: Council Members Sam Newby, Reggie Gaffney

Also: Kirk Sherman– Council Auditor’s Office; Paige Johnston and Lawsikia Hodges – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jessica Baker and Latanya Peterson – Mayor’s Office; Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division; Damian Cook and John Snyder – Intragovernmental Services Department; Greg Pease – Chief of Procurement
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 9:33 a.m.
Chairwoman Brosche convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Streamlining grant process
Deputy General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges distributed and reviewed proposed revisions to Sections 118.805 and 118.806 reflecting changes suggested by the committee at its previous meeting. Sec. 118.805 revisions included the creation of an “eligibility documents” list and checklist to help establish the applicant’s eligibility to make application. Council Member Boyer suggested the need to tighten up the language regarding which proposed activities are ineligible for PSG funding because they are eligible to be funded through other City-related grant programs (Jacksonville Journey, Children’s Commission, SHIP, etc.). Section 118.806 revised the application contents, format and submission requirements and created an application checklist. Ms. Hodges said that the Grants Administrator, upon reviewing the draft, requested that the application deadline section be reworded to allow the City to eventually require that applications be submitted electronically and not hand-delivered. The Council Auditor also requested an amendment to require that an applicant’s proposed operating and budget narrative be submitted in a form approved by the Council Auditor for the sake of uniformity and comparability. 
Council Member Boyer requested additional clarity on how to evaluate and grade the quality and content of various required elements, whether in the application qualifications screening process or in the subsequent scoring matrix. The committee discussed to what extent interviews with applicants should be mandatory or discretionary and what information could be covered during the interview. There was consensus that interviews should be done for all applicants or none and that if the PSG Council calls for interviews then all applicants must participate. Ms. Hodges will also clarify that the interviews are intended to allow the PSG Council to ask questions and clarify their understanding of the application materials and not to be general presentations by agencies about their programs and services. 
Ms. Hodges discussed a new Section 118.804 setting out grants administrator responsibilities, a mandatory application workshop requirement, and a courtesy review of application checklist process. The committee asked for slight revisions on the process for requesting and scheduling the courtesy application review.

Application timelines
Grants administrator John Snyder distributed three timeline spreadsheets – the current PSG application process, a proposed timeline making changes in the current process as discussed by the committee to date, and a third timeline for a direct appropriation model. Council Member Boyer expressed support for the direct appropriation model but advocated for not scoring the applications and allowing applicant appeals until after the Council determines the overall amount that is appropriated for public service grants. Council Member Crescimbeni advocated for all scoring to be completed by the end of September with an appeals process taking place in October and final distribution of funds taking place shortly thereafter. Council Member Boyer clarified that the scores should not be submitted by all scorers until after the budget is approved so that the scores are not public until after that point.
Funding amounts; funding organizations vs. funding programs areas; priority populations
Amy Palmer, Grants Director for the Cultural Service Council, stated that the Cultural Service Grant program is geared more toward providing general organizational support for cultural entities than providing funding for specific programs on the PSG model, which allocates funding for specific programs addressing particular priority populations. Council Member Boyer felt that the cultural and public service needs and organizations are so different as to not be very comparable. Her understanding was that the public service grants were intended to be narrowly targeted, stop-gap funding for specific needs that appear each year and are not being addressed by all of the City’s other funding sources (Jacksonville Journey, Children’s Commission, CDBG, etc.). If that is the model the City intends to continue, then she believes the process for determining priority populations needs to change. 
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Ms. Palmer reported that the CSG funding bands are based on agency average revenues below $250,000 per year, $250,000 to $1 million, and over $1 million. Both the PSG and CSG processes cap grants at no more than 24% of an applicant’s average revenue over the past 3 years. Council Member Crescimbeni noted that he made a request in 2009 for the creation of a database by the City, available to the general public online, of every source of City-related funding provided to all grant recipients so that anyone could easily determine how many different funding sources any particular agency is receiving in a fiscal year. Council Member Boyer explained that the $150,000 cap on grant awards came out of the shift from the “everyone gets something” pro rata distribution of PSG funds to the  high performance model where high scoring agencies get more funding and some applicants don’t get anything.
Multi-year awards
Council Member Boyer recommended that one-third of funding each year should be allocated to one-year awards, one-third to two-year awards and one-third to three-year awards. Council Member Crescimbeni expressed concern about smaller agencies that depend heavily on City funding that lose the funding and face survival challenges because of that loss. He is interested in knowing if multi-year funding can help address that problem.
Public Comment
Rena Coughlin, CEO of the Non-Profit Center of Northeast Florida, felt that multi-year funding might make it more difficult for provider agencies to be nimble and deal with pop-up needs if that is what the City intends for those grants to be addressing. She will provide the committee with a copy of a newspaper article from the late 1990s in which the City’s PSG administrator talked about the purpose of the grants, which at the time was to consistently address long-standing community needs and problems and not to address different hot topics each year.
Judy Lanier, Director of Development for The ARC Jacksonville spoke in favor of multi-year funding, particularly as it would help to support agencies to try something new and creative without having to show immediate results in year one. City support via PSGs is very important to many social service agencies in their efforts to obtain private funding – those funders look at the City’s support. She recommended that City grant funding be for a full 12 month period to give programs the maximum amount of time to work. As it now stands, agencies actually only have 9 or 10 months to do the work they’ve committed to do. 
Meeting Adjourned: 11:25 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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